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Congress Makes Progress on Military Sexual Assault 
Issues, but More Needs To Be Done 

Legislative Update 

March 17, 2014 

McCaskill Bill Passes Senate: On Monday, March 10, the Senate approved the Victims Protection Act, by 
a vote of 97-0. The bill is sponsored by Senators Claire McCaskill (D-MO), Kelly Ayotte (R-NH) and Deb 
Fischer (R-NE), and gave Senators a chance to vote for substantive changes in military sexual assault 
cases, without going as far as Senator Gillibrand advocated for military justice. The bill now goes to the 
House of Representatives.   

Under the Victims Protection Act (S. 1917), the "good soldier defense” for servicemembers accused of 
assault would be been banned under most circumstances, and victims will be allowed formal input in 
whether their case is tried in military or civilian court. Other provisions include: allowing sexual assault 
survivors to challenge their discharge or separation from service; strengthening the role of the 
prosecutor in advising commanders on going to court-martial; boosting accountability of commanders 
for addressing sexual assault and setting appropriate command climate; and extending protections to 
the Military Service Academies. In cases where a prosecutor wanted to move ahead with a case, but the 
commander disagreed, the civilian service secretary would be the final arbiter.  

Gillibrand Military Justice Bill Stalled on Procedural Move: On March 6, the Senate voted 55-45 on the 
Military Justice Improvement Act (S. 1752), but was 5 votes short of the 60 votes needed to cut off 
debate and overcome a filibuster, so the measure failed to move forward for a vote. This is a 
parliamentary procedure which defeated the bill for now. The Military Justice Improvement Act, 
sponsored by Senator Kirsten Gillibrand (D-NY), creates an independent, objective and non-biased 
military justice system, stripping commanders of their authority to prosecute cases and give that power 
to military lawyers outside the chain of command.   

House Action:  Representatives Tulsi Gabbard (D-HI) and Dan Benishek (R-MI) have co-sponsored 
companion legislation to Senator Gillibrand's bill (H.R. 2016, Military Justice Improvement Act). The 
measure has 71 co-sponsors so far, including 31 Republicans. This is a good time to encourage your 
House members to co-sponsor. In an effort to support the Pentagon, Representatives Mike Turner (R-
OH) and Niki Tsongas (D-MA) have formed the House Military Sexual Assault Prevention Caucus and 
recently hosted a briefing with the Director of the Sexual Assault Prevention and Response Office 
(SAPRO), Major General Jeffrey J. Snow, on the Department’s efforts to implement the changes 
mandated by Congress and directed by President Obama.    
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Next Steps: Senate debate and media coverage of cases have generated significant attention to sexual 
assault. Ask your House Members to co-sponsor H. R. 2016, the Military Justice Improvement Act. The 
House of Representatives could act on the McCaskill legislation as a stand-alone bill or more likely 
incorporate it into the FY 2015 National Defense Authorization bill over the coming months. Senator 
Gillibrand still serves as the Chair of the Senate Armed Services Committee’s Personnel Subcommittee 
and will continue her advocacy there (for her bill, S.1752) as they prepare the Senate FY 2015 defense 
policy bill. Congressional leaders continue to warn the Pentagon that commanders should be held 
accountable for a climate within their unit of zero tolerance and that victims of sexual assault should 
be treated with dignity and respect. High profile cases and the media continue to influence public 
opinion. President Obama has given the Pentagon until the end of the year to show improvements on 
combating sexual assaults, otherwise he could order more changes.   

Reforms Passed Last Year: Congress approved sexual assault reforms as part of the FY 2014 National 
Defense Authorization Bill. The White House and the Pentagon have argued that they want to 
implement these changes before taking “extreme” actions like removing the decisions from the chain of 
command. These reforms being implemented include: stripping commanders of the ability to overturn 
jury convictions; requiring civilian review if a commander declines to prosecute a case; assigning victims 
their own independent legal counsel to protect their rights and fight for their interests; mandating 
dishonorable discharge for anyone convicted of sexual assault; criminalizing retaliation against victims 
who report a sexual assault; eliminating the statute of limitations in rape and sexual assault cases; and 
reforming the pre-trial "Article 32" process to better protect victims. 
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See supporting New York Times editorial, A Broken Military Justice System, March 17, 2014. 
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